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August 21st 2020

Dear Parents and guardians,
We hope you and your families are keeping well. 
As you are aware, our school has now been closed since 12th March due to the COVID-19 situation.  We are now hoping to re-open our school safely, in line with current guidance and recommendations. 

Re-opening the school safely will require the co-operation of all members of our School Community – BoM, School Leadership, Staff, Parents and Pupils. We will all be called on to play our part in ensuring that re-opening of the school is done in a safe manner which prevents the spread of the virus and allows the vital work of Teaching and Learning to proceed with as little disruption as possible.

We have been working on our plan for the safe reopening of the school for some weeks now and we are delighted to open our building to students on Thursday, 27th August. The Board of Management and staff have been working hard over the last month to make decisions and changes to our procedures and routines to ensure as best we can the health and safety of all those who use our building. Together we have made the best decisions we could, predicting our needs. We are aware that once we get back to school we will learn more and may find that we have to adjust our plans. 

We have published the DES COVID-19 Response Plan for the Safe and Sustainable reopening of Primary and Special Schools on our school website.  The Response Plan gives details of 

· Physical preparation, signage, hand sanitiser stations, 

· Advice, procedures and training for the safe return to working in the school for all school staff and pupils

· General and specific advice on how all pupils, staff, parents and visitors will prevent the spread of the virus

We have also published our COVID-19 Policy Statement on the school website. 

Please read this document carefully and communicate it to your children. The decisions below will be explained to your children again when we return to school, to further ensure their safety and security. 

The DES guidelines were very helpful in planning our return to school, and there was a lot of flexibility to reflect how different schools are. The DES have required that classrooms remain separate from each other in “bubbles”. The DES suggested that where possible pupils from 3rd to 6th classes social distance either as individuals or in small groups called “pods”. We have removed as much furniture as we can and have reconfigured classrooms to create as much space as possible. It will be challenging to allow space for social distancing but there is a lot we can, and will do. 

Before return: 

· All staff must complete a “Back to Work” form. All staff must be aware of their health and must not come to school if they have symptoms of Covid 19. 

· All parents must be vigilant. Pupils must not come to school if they have symptoms of Covid 19, including temperature, cough, shortness of breath or loss of smell / taste. Pupils who present in school with symptoms will be isolated, cared for and parents will be contacted to collect them immediately. Please contact the HSE if you/your child has been in close contact with a case/suspected case of Covid 19, are showing symptoms or are awaiting a test. Do not attend school until you have been reassured by the HSE that it is safe to do so. Please consult with www.hse.ie if you are unsure as to what to do.
· We must try to prevent infection. All of us must take responsibility for ourselves and for others. There are pupils and staff with underlying health conditions. If we attend school with symptoms we put everyone at risk. 

· Please ensure that uniforms are clean. To facilitate this we ask that school tracksuits are worn Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays. School uniform should be worn on Tuesdays and Thursdays. Red sweatshirts without a crest are allowed if required.
· Hand-sanitiser will be supplied throughout the school. We ask that children do not bring their own sanitiser to school with them.

· The HSE have said that children under 13 are not required to wear face coverings.The DES have said that use of face coverings can interfere with clear communication in schools. We have decided: 

· Staff will wear masks and/or visors for yard duty as accidents etc involving bodily fluids happen quickly. Staff must be ready to protect themselves and pupils immediately. 

· Teachers will not wear face coverings while engaged in whole class teaching where distance can be maintained and where clear communication is important for classroom management. 

· SET (Special Education Teacher) working with small groups will maintain distance where possible. 

· Teachers and other adults working with individual pupils in close contact will wear a face covering and/or visor. 

· While face coverings are not required for pupils we are aware that some of our pupils may wish to wear a face covering or have underlying health conditions. Some pupils are quite used to it now. If you wish your child to wear a face covering that is your choice. Be aware that teachers cannot take responsibility for reminding pupils or for checking that children handle or dispose of face coverings correctly. Such face coverings must be stored correctly in plastic bags and labelled with child’s name.   

Coming to school:
· As is our current policy children must not be on the premises before 9.10am. Please stagger arrival at school from 9.10 – 9.30am in the following manner: 

9.10am: 5th and 6th Class

9.15am: 3rd and 4th Class

9.20am: 1st and 2nd Class

9.25am: Infants
On their arrival at their allocated timeonly, children will be asked to line up on the painted footprints between the gate and the main door. Class teachers will meet them at the door and spray sanitiser onto their hands immediately. Children who are late will have to wait until after 9.30am before entering the school as if not they will be mixing outside of their class bubble. This cannot be permitted.
· For the moment access to the school building is restricted. Only pupils and staff are permitted to enter the building. An exception will be made for Junior Infants starting school for the first time. One parent of each Junior Infant may accompany your child into the classroom on Thursday 27th and Friday 28th August. Those parents must wear a face covering. Please do not bring younger siblings with you. 
· We appreciate that bringing the younger pupils to the gate is essential, but for the older pupils a drop off at the school gate is desirable. Working together we hope to be able to progress the reopening in as safe a manner as possible for all. 

· Parents must not gather in the car park. 
· If you wish to speak to a teacher, contact the school by email or phone and request a meeting. It won’t be possible to have a ‘quick word’ as was the case before.
 Social distancing in school: 

· Classrooms are treated as individual “bubbles” and will not mix. The bubbles are: 

· Junior & Senior Infants 

· 1st & 2nd Class 

· 3rd& 4th Class 

· 5th &6th Class 
· Within the classrooms social distancing is challenging but not impossible. All surplus furniture has been removed and put into storage to create more space. Adult desks (teachers/SNA) are placed at a distance from children. 

· Staff will social distance where possible. 
Classrooms: 

· Once in the classroom children must move to their allocated seats quickly. 

· Movement around the classroom will be restricted to prevent pupils coming into close contact with each other. In order to limit movement around classrooms we are introducing a “No waste after lunch” policy. All pupils will be directed to bring home their wrappers, crusts, banana peels, apple cores etc. 

· All pupils need their own stationery. Pupils will not be able to share. Please purchase pens, pencils, rubber, a sharpener that collects sharpenings, ruler, colours, pritt-stick etc. as per booklists. Their school pencilcase will stay in school so please have separate stationery at home. This is to minimise risk of infection into the home.
· The simple, and repeated message, will be:

1. To wash hands correctly: 
· before and after eating and preparing food
· after coughing or sneezing

· after using the toilet

· where hands are dirty

· before and after wearing gloves

· before and after being on public transport

· before leaving home

· when arriving/leaving the school /other sites

· after touching potentially contaminated surfaces

· if in contact with someone displaying any COVID-19 symptoms

2. To practise coughing etiquette:

· avoid touching the face, eyes, nose and mouth

· cover coughs and sneezes with an elbow or a tissue

· dispose of tissues in a covered bin

   3. Step back to maintain social distancing
Playground: 
· Break times will remain the same.
· There will be designated areas for each classroom bubble to play. 

· Any equipment used will be sanitised after each break.
Leaving school: 

· Classes will leave school in the following order:

2pm: Infants

2.50pm: 5th& 6th Class

2.55pm: 3rd&4th Class

3pm: 1st&2nd Class

· Parents should stay in their cars, however younger children will need to be collected from the gate. Please stay in your car until you see your child coming out. Please don’t gather in groups, and adhere to social distancing at all times.

· If a child is being collected early for any reason a note must be provided to the teacher on that morning to ensure that child is ready on time and that collection can be made in a safe manner.
· Afterschools: Any child going to afterschools must know before they come to school as they will need to remain in their class bubble until off the school premises. Collection will take place at the lower gate beside the basketball court. Children from the different class bubbles will gather at designated areas beside the school fence when they leave the school, in advance of collection by afterschools staff.
. 

Cleaning:

· There will be increased cleaning using specially recommended cleaner and disinfectant. Desks, chairs, door handles, floors and toilets will be cleaned daily. 
· A new regime has been put in place and will be reviewed regularly.
The BoM and School Staff are looking forward to welcoming all our pupils and parents / guardians to school for the 2020/2021 school year next Thursday, 27th August.

We are satisfied that we have control measures in place to ensure that this will be a safe re-opening.  It will take some time for all of us to get used to the “new circumstances” as we become familiar with the new routines and procedures designed to keep everyone safe, and to prevent the spread of the virus.  There will, undoubtedly, be some unforeseen challenges and we will deal with these as they arise.

We would like to thank you for your co-operation in making any changes necessary and look forward to working with you as we assist the children adapt to the necessary changes.  We are also conscious of the fact that our pupils have not been in school since March and that they are looking forward to coming back to school to meet their friends again.  We are aware that our new pupils are beginning a school year at a challenging time and we will ensure that their arrival will be as free from stress as possible.
Kildavin NS has always been an open, welcoming and happy environment to be in. We will do our best to ensure that this atmosphere remains, as we return safely, and stay safe on our return.
Kindest regards, 

Eileen McGuill,                                                                               Gillian Murphy,

Chairperson, BOM                                                                          Principal
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